Summary of Meeting Minutes
The annual meeting was held on July 27, 2014. It was chaired by Barkworth. 

The meeting started with a report on the activities of the past year. The items noted were:

· Submission of a proposal for renewing the project for another five years and its approval on July 23, 2014

· Completion of the third annual survey and posting of the numeric data from all three surveys to the http://usvirtualherbarium.coffeecup.com/progress.html (see impact statements).
· Initiation of system for opening membership of the executive committee. This will be accomplished by:
· Expanding the committee to include a chair, secretary, informatics specialist, web master, and four regional representatives;

· Limiting each position to a five year term but with no limit on the number of terms a person may serve;

· Announcing which positions are open for election in March and inviting nominations (including self-nominations). If there were two or more candidates for a position, an electronic ballot would be held.

· Three members of the Executive Committee were completing their fifth year: Mary Barkworth (co-chair); Zack Murrell (co-chair); Mark Mayfield (member-at-large, from the north central region). Barkworth and Mayfield expressed interest in serving another term. Murrell said that a combination of health and other obligations precluded his doing so. Ellen Dean, Secretary, stated that she would be unable to serve as secretary because of a new office situation.

· Results of the elections for 2014 
· Three people expressed interest in serving on the executive: Anne Alerding (Virginia Military Institute), Alina Freire-Fierro (Academy of Natural Sciences), and Erin Riggs (Hoyt Arboretum, Oregon). Anne Alerding agreed to serve as secretary with the proviso that she would not be able to attend the annual meeting until 2016 because of commitments to the Ecological Society of America. 
· Members of the Executive for 2014 are:

· Mary Barkworth (Chair; Utah State University, Utah)

· Anne Alerding (Secretary; Virginia Military Institute, Virginia)

· Ben Legler (Informatics Specialist, University of Washington, Washington)

· Eric Ribbens (Web master, Western Illinois University)

· Alina Freire-Fierro (Northeastern representative, Academy of Natural Sciences, Pennsylvania)

· Mark Mayfield (North-Central Representative, Kansas State University, Kansas)

· After the annual meeting, two other members were added: Erin Riggs volunteered to serve as the western representative and Ellen Dean agreed to stay on to represent California, the state with the most herbaria and a large, active herbarium network. This brings membership of the executive to eight individuals. It also increases the diversity of the herbaria represented, the Academy of Natural Sciences having one of the oldest herbaria in the US and the herbarium of Hoyt Arboretum being the first arboretum herbarium to be represented on the committee. 

· Formation of a National Vascular Plant Portal. Lena Struwe (Rutgers University) stated that priority should be given to this aspect of the project’s goal so that, by the 2015 annual meeting we either had such a portal or could explain the obstacles that needed to be overcome before establishing one.

· Brent Mishler (University of California, Berkley) endorsed Struwe’s comment, adding that it should be possible, with assistance from iDigBio, to establish a basic portal relatively rapidly, one that could be linked to other resources and tools that would be of value for research focused on vascular plants. He volunteered to chair a committee charged with attempting to establish such a portal. 
· After further discussion, including some that took place after the meeting, a Portal Committee was formed. Its members are:

· Brent Mishler (Chair; University of California, Berkeley)

· Ed Gilbert (Arizona State University)

· Ben Legler (University of Washington)

· Lena Struwe (Rutgers University)

· Melissa Islam (Denver Botanic Garden, Colorado)

· Education and Outreach Committee. Barkworth announced the formation of an education and outreach committee. Its charge for the first year is to find out how digitization and the information being made available is being used in formal and informal education and to share this information via the project’s web site.

· Anne Alerding agreed to chair the committee. Additional members will be sought in fall 2014. 
· It was announced that the 2014 survey of digitization would be sent out in late August, 2014 [delayed until Sept. 7]. It would be made available in three formats: for online completion at Adobe’s site; as a pdf form that could be completed on a desktop computer and returned as an attachment; and as a pdf form that could be downloaded, printed, completed, and sent back by regular mail. Some institutions would also be sent a printed copy for completion. This variety of approaches will ensure that more institutions will respond than if a single approach is used.
· The meeting adjourned at 5.15 pm.
